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Small Business Development 
Center Co-Sponsors Business 
Recovery Seminar 
Coastal's Small Business Development Center (SBDC), and 
the Grand Strand Chapter of the Service Corps of Retired 
Executives (SCORE), will present a business recovery 
seminar Thursday, November 16, from 1 to 5 p.m at Chapin 
Memorial Library in Myrtle Beach. The seminar is free and 
open to local business owners whose businesses may have 
been affected by Hurricane Hugo. 

According to Marshall Bryant, SCORE chairman, and 
Patrick King, SBDC manager, the seminar will aid local 
owners of small businesses in their urgent need for help in 
determining business strategies to overcome the effects of 
the hurricane. 

Bryant and King said many businesses may not be aware of 
the Monday, November 20, 1989 deadline for filing physical 
damage claims with the Small Business Administration 
(SBA), and the June 22, 1990 deadline for filing economic 
injury claims. 

The four-hour workshop will include advice on how to file 
with SBA for help related to economic injury caused by 
Hu~o; how to assess the true effect of damage and the 
options for obtaining recovery; tips on how insurance 
coverages may be used to the best advantage; and financing 
alternatives during business recovery. 

The workshop presenters will include SBDC, SCORE, and 
SBA Disaster Loan program representatives. An insurance 
specialist and panel of local representatives of financial 
institutions also will be on hand. 

SCORE is a national volunteer agency of the SBA, where 
retired business and professional executives provide 
business counseling to small businesses. 

The SBDC is located at Coastal and assists new enterprises 
and managers of existing businesses. 

For more information, or to register for the seminar, 
contact SCORE at 448-4917, Marshall Bryant at 347-3168, 
or Patrick King at 349-2169. Preregistration is requested, 
but not required. 

Whole Language Conference 
Rescheduled 
The two-day conference, "Whole Language: Empowering 
Teachers and Learners," has been rescheduled for Friday, 

USC Coastal Carolina College 
Office of Pub!ic Relations, P.O. Box 1954, Conway, SC 29526 

December 8, and Saturday, December 9 at Coastal. 

More than 650 individuals had registered to attend the 
September conference that was postponed due to Hurricane 
Hugo and most are still planning to attend. Registration is 
also open to others on a first-come, first-served basis. 

The focus of the conference will be the educational trend of 
teaching children and adults by using real examples of 
reading, writing, and storytelling, as opposed to the "Dick 
and Jane" method. 

The conference will feature speakers Regie Routman, 
reading recovery teacher from Ohio, and author of 
Transitions: From Literature to Literacy: Bob Wortman, 
Arizona elementary school principal and former whole 
language kindergarten teacher; and Debbie Dewitt, North 
Myrtle Beach school teacher. 

Educators from more than ten states will discuss topics such 
as whole language strategies and children's literature in the 
writing classroom; empowerment and whole language; 
children as language artists; the at-home whole language 
environment of children; using non-sexist children's 
literature; reading and writing: partners in the common 
experience; and teaching beginning reading through writing. 

The conference will begin Friday, December 8 at 1 p.m., 
with concurrent sessions held through 7 p.m. The 
conference will continue Saturday, December 9, with 
concurrent sessions from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. 

Registration fee is $95 and includes non-credit registration, 
reception, Saturday luncheon, and materials. 

Registration fee for college credit is $359 and includes 
conference fee, tuition, text, reception, Saturday luncheon, 
and materials. 

For more information or to register, contact Graduate and 
Continuing Education, ext. U,72. 

Watkins Selected As 1989-90 
Teacher-In-Residence 
Charlotte Watkins, North Myrtle Beach Middle School 
teacher, has been selected as this year's teacher-in­
residence at Coastal. 

The Teacher-in-Residence program, a cooperative venture 
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between the Horry County School District, was established 
last year at the college to provide the op~rtunity for a 
master teacher within the school district to Join the School 
of Education and Health Professions faculty at Coastal for 
one year. 

Watkins, a teacher for fifteen years, has taught seventh and 
eighth grade language arts at North Myrtle Beach Middle 
School for four years. She earned two bachelor of arts 
degrees from Fairmont State College, one in elementary 
education and one in secondary education. She received a 
reading specialist degree and master of arts degree from 
West Virginia University. 

Watkins says the Teacher-in-Residence program is an 
opportunity local teachers should take advantage of. 

"I believe one of life's goals is continuous growth -­
intellectual as well as spiritual," said Watkins. "I 
believe that in order to continue growing one must reach 
for new horizons and challenges. The Teacher-in Residence 
program is such a challenge.• 

According to Watkins, she has been able to meet her goals 
thus far, as a teacher of education at the college. 

"Before I was selected as teacher-in-residence, I envisioned 
working with young adults, sharing my practical classroom 
experiences," said Watkins. "I have been able to interact 
with education majors and share a current view of today's 
world with them." 

The teacher-in-residence must complete a school 
improvement project to take back to his or her regular 
school after the year is over. Watkins's project involves the 
development of a calendar of activities for at-home use, 
geared toward basic skills at the middle school level. 

Watkins said the project would involve the participation of 
parents. 

"One or two training sessions would be held for interested 
parents," said Watkins. "I believe parents would view this 
project as an expression of concern going beyond regular 
teaching. Viewing student/parent participation and a 
possible improvement in skills would provide a great 
personal reward." 

Watkins says making the transition from middle school 
teaching to college, was not as difficult as one may think. 

"The students and the faculty and staff at Coastal are all 
very friendly," said Watkins. "The atmosphere is very calm 
and inviting. It makes the new kid on the block feel 
comfortable.• 

Admissions Office Sponsors 
"Straight Talk" Series 
The admissions office will sponsor a "Straight Talk" 
program about adult enrollment, for adults considering 
beginning or returning to college, Thursday, November 9, at 
7 p.m. in GCEC-005. The program is free and open to the 
public. 

College representatives will provide information about 
entrance requirements for undergraduate and graduate 
programs; continuing education seminars, workshops and 
community education courses; the Third Quarter program 

for retirement-age people; and advice about what to expect 
when returning to the classroom after a number of years. 

For more information, phone the admissions office, ext. 
2026. Preregistration is requested, but not required. 

Faculty House Plans Activities 
For Faculty And Staff 
Faculty House will sponsor a hamburger cook-out, 
Thursday November 9, beginning at 4:30 p.m., at the 
Faculty House on campus. Faculty House membership is 
open to all faculty and staff at a cost of $20 per year per 
person. The membership fee admits the faculty or staff 
member and their spouse/date to all Faculty _House 
activities for the year and provides an opporturuty for 
faculty and staff to socialize. 

Additional activities are scheduled as follows: 

Monday, November 27: 
Pre-game Pizza Party 
Coastal vs. Piedmont College (men's basketball) 
Begins at 4:30 p.m. 

Wednesday, December 6: 
Pre-game Soup and Sandwich Gathering 
Coastal vs. The Citadel (men's basketball) 
Begins at 4:30 p.m. 

Christmas Party 
Date to be announced 

For more information or to become a member, contact 
Jimmy Soles, ext. 2153. 

Coastal Theater To Present 
"Story Theatre" 
"Story Theatre," Paul Sills's stage adaptation of tales by die 
Brothers Grimm and Aesop's Fables, will be presented by 
Coastal Carolina Theater Friday, November 17 at 8 p.m. in 
Wheelwright Auditorium, with additional performances 
Saturday, November 18 at 8 p.m., and Sunday, November 19 
at 2:30 p.m. 

"Story Theatre's" roots are from the same improvisational 
movement that spawned "Saturday Night Live" and "Second 
City Television." "Story Theatre" is a biting commentary on 
the soc.ial morals and mores of contemporary America. 

The production's cast will be made up of students from 
Coastal Carolina College, Socastee, and Conway High 
Schools. A grant from the South Carolina Humanities 
Council provided an opportunity for high school students to 
participate in the play. 

The players include Coastal students Kathy Wren, Jeff 
Woodward and Kitty Gundling; Conway High School 
students Mark Loomis, Scott Cribb, Susan Patel, and Janet 
Mahaffey; and Socastee High School students Noel Eaton 
and Shannon Miller. Ed Jersek of the Coastal community 
also is a member of the cast. Former Coastal student 
Donna Catton-Johnson is costume designer and Coastal 
student Kristen Chapman is stage manager. 

Charles Whetz.ei visiting professor of theater and artist-in-
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Whetzel received a master of arts from The University of Thursday, November 16: 
Northern Iowa and a master of fine arts from The Education Recruitment Fair 
University of South Carolina. 3 to 6 p.m. 

He has served in director positions at the Sioux City 
Community Theater, Morningside College, Kirkwood 
Community College, and the National Research Group. He 
has appeared in more than 100 plays in educational, 
community and professional theaters, directed over 40 
major productions and has designed more than (i() major 
productions. He spent fol\r years as scene designer at 
Theatre-by-the-Grove, Professional Summer Stock Theater 
in Pennsylvania. 

The Coastal Carolina Theater production of "Story Theatre" 
is funded in ~art by the Horry Cultural Arts Council, the 
South Carolina Arts Commission and the National 
Endowment for the Arts. 

Tickets are $7 ($4 students), and may be purchased at the 
door or in advance through the Wheelwright box office. 

Network Users Group Meeting 
Scheduled 
The network users group will meet on Tuesday, November 
7, at 3 p.m. in EMS-232. Everyone using the computer 
network is encouraged to attend. For more information, 
contact Kay Alford, ext. 2084. 

National Career Development 
Month 
The office of career planning will off er a series of activities 
and programs which will provide students with valuable 
career information during November to celebrate National 
Career Development Month. 

Scheduled activities are as follows: 

Monday, November 6: 
Career Planning - "What Am I Doing Here?" 
1:30 to 2:45 p.m. 
SC-205 

Tuesday. November 7: 
Career in.formation will be available to students in the 
Student Center-overflow 
10 a.m. to 3 p.m. 

Friday, November 10: 
Lecture - Phil Hanson, college liaison specialist, with the 
office of personnel management of the federal government. 
Hanson will present a short informational lecture 
concerning the updated federal hiring practices. New 
streamlined measures are being taken by the federal 
government to recruit college graduates. The positions are 
available in the federal government for graduates from 
every academic area. A question and answer session will 
follow the presentation. All students interested in career­
related internships or full-time employment with the federal 
govemment should attend this meeting. 
11 a.m. to 12 noon 
SC-205 

Tuesday, November 14: 
"What To Do with a Major in Psychology?" 
1:30 to 3 p.m. 
SC-201 

SC-205 

Wednesday, November 29: 
"What To Do with a Humanities Degree Upon Graduation?" 
12 noon to 1 p.m. 
SC-201 

Thursday, November 30: 
Graduate School Day 
Twelve graduate school representatives will be on campus 
to provide information concerning the admissions process 
and programs available at their respective schools for 
students who are interested in attending graduate school. 

For additional information concerning any of the scheduled 
programs, contact Trenna Page, ext. 2307. 

Information From The Alcohol 
And Drug Prevention Office 
The office of alcohol and drug prevention will sponsor a 
lecture presented by Bill Carter, an addictions specialist 
with the Waccamaw Center for Mental Health and a 
psychologist, who will discuss various treatment modalities 
for chemical dependencies, Tuesday, November 7, at 4 p.m. 
in SC-204. Carter will explain what the choices are and how 
they work. 

For more information, contact Vicki Gardner, ext. 2340. 

Entertainers Needed 
The alcohol and drug prevention program and the office of 
residence life are requesting talented faculty, staff and 
students to volunteer to provide entertainment for a casino 
night activity to be held on Friday, December 1. Anyone 
who would be willing to donate an hour or two of their ti.me 
to entertain the students, should contact Vicki Gardner ext 
2340. ' . 

Fund Raiser Benefits Biology 
Department's Greenhouse 
The Conway Council of Garden Clubs is sponsoring a 
project to support renovation of the biology department's 
greenhouse located near the Science Building. 

The Garden Clubs of Conway have notecards available for 
purchase, featuring a sketch of the plant, cypripedium 
acaule (or pink lady's slipper). The artwork was sketched 
by Dr. Les Whitley, associate professor of biology. 

A package of eight notecards can be purchased at the public 
relations office, in the E. M. Singleton building, room 105 
for a donation of $5. ' 

Spring 1990 Graduate 
Registration And Advisement 
Scheduled 
Coastal's graduate students may schedule appointments for 
advisement Monday, November 13 through Thursday, 
November 17. Librarianship advisement will be November 



8. Students also may register early for the spring semester, 
from 3 to 4:30 p.m. in the registrar's office during the week. 

Graduate students are encoura~ed to register early to avoid 
long lines during the late registration period in January. 
Tuition statements will be mailed to graduate students in 
mid-December. 

USC graduate courses are offered at Coastal in the areas of 
education, librarianship, English, math, psychology, history, 
government, art education, journalism, social work, public 
health administration, and several other disciplines. USC 
also offers courses at Coastal leading to the Professional 
MBA degree and the master of engineering degree. 

Television instruction in some disciplines provides an 
alternative to traditional classroom instruction. TV 
instruction for these courses is offered on closed-circuit 
television, through ETV or on tapes. 

For more information about registration or eligibility 
requirements, contact Helen Hood, ext. 2671. 

Returning Student's Association 
To Sponsor Golf Tournament 
Coastal's Returning Student's Association will sponsor a 
golf tournament, Saturday, December 9 at The Witch, 
located on Highway 544, east of Conway. Starting times will 
be available from 11 a.m. to 1:08 p.m. 

The tournament format is captain's choice, with four person 
teams. The field is limited to thirty-six teams. 

First, second and third place prizes will be awarded to 
players with the longest drive, closest to the pin and other 
categories. 

The tournament fee is $35 per person or $140 per team. 
Registration deadline is Friday, November 17. 

For more information or to register, phone the student 
activities office, ext. 2303. 

Hurricane Help Center 
Continues To Provide 
Assistance 
Students, faculty and staff who were affected by Hurricane 
Hugo may receive assistance through the Hurricane Help 
Center established by the student affairs division. 

The center staff can help students with problems such as 
housing, food, clothing, lost books, communications to 
relatives, and transportation. In addition to the assistance 
provided by the college, many individuals and community 
groups have offered help. If you suffered personal or 
property losses because of the storm, please stop by the 
student affairs office and talk to the staff. They are here 
to help you. If you are unable to come to the Student 
Center, you may phone the office at ext. 2302. Hours are 
8:30 a.m. to 5 p.m. 

•, , I • ' • .• 

Sports Information Office 
Seeks Assistance From Faculty 
And Staff Members 
The sports information office at Coastal is seeking faculty 
and staff members to serve on scoring or statistical crews 
for the upcoming Chanticleer men's and women's basketball 
season. For more information, contact Duane DaPron, 
sports information director, ext. 2822. 

Coastal Carolina People 
o Charmaine Tomczyk, associate hbrarian for technical 
services, has published two chapters on journal selection 
and media selection in Operations Handbook for the Small 
Academic Library, Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1989. 

o Mollie Starbuck, coordinator of the job location and 
development program,. was a co-presen~er of a _JLD 
beginners workshop enntled "Learn to Earn, at the national 
conference of the National Association of Student 
Employment Administrators held recently in Atlanta, Ga. 

Classifieds: 
For Sale: Couch and love seat, good condition. $150 
(price negotiable). For more information, call ext. 2003. 

Campus Calendar 
Monday, November 6: 

Adult Children Q/Alcoholics Meetin~. 3 to 5 p.m., SC. 

Career Plannin~ Workshop, 1:30 p.m., SC-205. 

Tuesday, November 7: 

Bill Carter Lecture. 4 p.m., SC-204. 

Career Informati011 for Students. 10 a.m. to 3 p.m., SC­
overflow. 

Network Users GroWJ Meetin& 3 p.m., EMS-232. 

VolleJ!ball Game, Coastal vs. Campbel~ 6 p.m., away. 

Wednesday, November 8: 

Soccer Game, Coastal vs. College of Charleston, 7:30 p.m., 
home. 

Alcoholics Anonymous Qosed Meetin& 6 p.m., SC-205. 

Thursday, November 9: 

Faculty House Cookout. begins at 4:30 p.m., Faculty House. 

"Strai~ht Talk" Series. 7 p.m., GCEC-005. 

Friday, November 10: 

Federal Hirini Practices Seminar. 11 a.m. to 12 noon, SC-
205. -.. , · 



Volleyball Game. Big South Tournament, away. 

Saturday, November 11: 

Volleyball Game. Big South Tournament, away. 

Cross Count,y Schedule. NCAA Region III Championships, 
Greenville, SC. 

NTE Exams. campus. 

Men's Basketball, Coastal vs. Republic of Estonia USSR. 
7:30 p.m., home. 

Sunday, November 12: 

Sunday Chqgel. 10:30 a.m., SC-205. 

Monday, November 13: 

Graduate Advisement Be.fins. continues through November 
17, 3 to 5 p.m., GCEC. 
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